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Chair Richardson, Ranking Member Troy, and members of the 

Finance Subcommittee on Primary and Secondary Education, thank 

you for the opportunity to speak to you today regarding House Bill 1. 

Today, I am proud to represent not only Lake Local Schools, where I 

have served as superintendent for 14 years, but also 215 school 

district leaders, including superintendents, treasurers/CFOs, board of 

education members, and other school district officials, representing 

126 school districts in Northwest Ohio, who have signed on in 

support of this testimony. You can view the full list of those who 

support this testimony at the end of this document. 

Life is not fair. I have used this phrase repeatedly over the years 

with my sons who are now 27, 24, and 22. At times I have followed it 

up with, “If life was fair there would be no wheelchairs.” As I prepared 

my remarks for today, I have grown more confident that there might 

be a day when I can tell my sons that although not all things in life are 



 

 

fair, things can change. At least school funding in Ohio finally has a 

chance to be something that is actually fair and equitable to all. 

The state constitution tells us that school funding is the 

responsibility of the state government and the local community. No 

one disputes that important article. I believe I can speak on behalf of 

Ohio school leaders, board members, and taxpayers when I say that 

the increasingly heavy burden placed on the local entity has been 

increasingly difficult on our school systems. In the Lake Local School 

District, our property taxes have increased 82% since the early 2000s 

and our local share to the general fund has increased by 10%. During 

that same time frame, state aid has increased by a cumulative 4.8%.  

I suppose in some districts, those disproportionate numbers 

would not register much of a hit to the school district. In our district, it 

is huge. Since 1963 voters have approved less than 23% of new 

operating levies and we went through a stretch where we failed 12 in a 

row. The anguish, hostility and negativity this type of voting history 

places on a community is not something I would wish on anyone. At 

our lowest point, the state threatened to take our district over and we 

had board members and administrators who were willing to drive the 

keys to our buildings to Columbus. It was that bad. 



 

 

 

We have righted the ship as best we can. We have a beautiful 

campus, we have some growing business, and I cautiously state that 

things are going pretty well for us. However, not a day goes by nor 

has a day ever gone by in my almost 15 years as the superintendent 

where I have not looked for a way to save money. 

Before I go on, let me be very transparent. I am not a 

mathematician. I am not a financial guru. And I am not a politician. I 

am an educator. Over the past 30 years, I think I have developed a 

grasp of what helps kids and what makes schools successful. When I 

look at the bedrocks of The Fair School Funding Plan, it pleases me to 

see that the formula is built around what is best for the student. 

Taking it one step further, this funding plan considers the “whole” 

student with a road map that leads to future success. As an educator, 

that basis gives me incredible hope and makes me excited for all of 

Ohio’s students. The other component of The Fair School Funding 

Plan that is so groundbreaking and promising is the fairness for each 

district. This plan takes into account the capacity of each community 

and uses that as one of the multipliers. The consideration of the 

uniqueness of each community is the fairest part of the bill. No longer 



 

 

will a place like Lake, with a free and reduced population of 46-48%, 

be compared to a school like Ottawa Hills or Perrysburg. Our 

community and our district will be funded on our own capacity to pay 

our fair share. The key word here is 'fair'.  

Thank you for taking the time to listen to me today. I appreciate 

the efforts you are putting forth to make an informed decision on the 

future of school funding for our students and future students. 
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Augusta Niese, High School Counselor, Ayersville Local Schools 

Charlotte Ondrus, Retired Teacher, Ayersville Local Schools 

David Kern, Board of Education Member, Ayersville Local Schools 

Don Diglia, Superintendent, Ayersville Local Schools 

Kelly Zachrich, teacher, Ayersville Local Schools 

Rich Dackin, Superintendent, Bath Local Schools 

Kim Schubert, Superintendent, Bellevue City Schools 

Jennifer Sudhoff, Treasurer, Benjamin Logan Local Schools 

Greg Denecker, Superintendent, Bluffton Exempted Village Schools 

Paula Parish, Treasurer, Bluffton Exempted Village Schools 

Cathy Schuller, Treasurer/CFO, Bowling Green City Schools 

Francis Scruci, Superintendent, Bowling Green City Schools 

Ginny Stewart, School Board President, Bowling Green City Schools 

Jill Carr, School Board Member, Bowling Green City Schools 

Nick Whittaker, Accounts Payable, Bowling Green City Schools 

Ryan Myers, School Board Member, Bowling Green City Schools 

Tracy Hovest, School Board Member, Bowling Green City Schools 

Kevin Schafer, Treasurer/CFO, Bryan City Schools 

Mark Rairigh, Superintendent, Bryan City Schools 

Darrin Hammock, Assistant Treasurer, Carey Exempted Village Schools 

Karen Phillips, Treasurer CFO, Carey Exempted Village Schools 

Thomas Sommer, Treasurer, Celina City Schools 

Dennis Haft, Superintendent, Clyde Green Springs Exempted Village Schools 

Meghan Rohde, Treasurer, Clyde Green Springs Exempted Village Schools 



 

 

Jason Wood, Superintendent, Coldwater Exempted Village Schools 

Jennifer McCoy, Treasurer, Coldwater Exempted Village Schools 

William Martin, Superintendent, Colonel Crawford Local Schools 

Mark Ellerbrock, Treasurer, Columbus Grove Local Schools 

Danny Kissell, Superintendent, Continental Local Schools 

Katelyn Adams, Treasurer, Continental Local Schools 

Jodi Gaietto, Superintendent Pro Tempore/HS Principal, Cory Rawson Local Schools 

Matthew Henderson, Superintendent, Crestline Exempted Village Schools 

Ashley Whetsel, Treasurer, Crestview Local Schools Van Wert County 

Kathy Mollenkopf, Superintendent, Crestview Local Schools Van Wert County 

Kathie Toplovich, Transportation Supervisor, Cuyahoga Heights Schools 

Cheryl Swisher, CFO/Treasurer, Defiance City School 

Robert Morton, Superintendent, Defiance City Schools 

Brad Rostorfer, Treasurer, Delphos City Schools 

Douglas Westrick, Superintendent, Delphos City Schools 

Brent Welker, Superintendent, Eastwood Local Schools 

Bill Blakely, Treasurer/CFO, Edgerton Local Schools 

Kermit Riehle, Superintendent, Edgerton Local Schools 

Thomas Roth, Superintendent, Edison Local formerly Berlin Milan 

Anthony Stevens, Superintendent, Edon Northwest Local Schools 

Chris McCully, Superintendent, EHOVE Career Center 

Timothy Coffman, Treasurer/CFO, EHOVE Career Center 

Joel Mengerink, Superintendent, Elida Local Schools 

Joel Parker, Treasurer/CPA, Elida Local Schools 



 

 

LuAnn Vanek, Treasurer, Elmwood Local Schools 

Tony Borton, Superintendent, Elmwood Local Schools 

Samdra Frisch, Superintendent, ESC Of Lake Erie West 

Brian Carroll, Treasurer, Evergreen Local Schools 

Eric Smola, Superintendent, Evergreen Local Schools 

Troy Roth, Superintendent, Findlay City Schools 

Deanna Knapke, Treasurer, Fort Recovery Local Schools 

Larry Brown, Superintendent, Fort Recovery Local Schools 

Andrew Sprang, Superintendent, Fostoria City Schools 

Connie Nicely, Treasurer, Four County Career Center 

Tim Meister, Superintendent, Four County Career Center 

Alex Gorobetz, President, Board of Education, Fremont City Schools 

Jon Detwiler, Superintendent, Fremont City Schools 

Violetta Rhea, School Board Member, Fremont City Schools 

Bill Nye, Treasurer, Genoa Area Local Schools 

Michael Ferguson, Superintendent, Genoa Area Local Schools 

John Kahmann, Treasurer/CFO, Gibsonburg Exempted Village Schools 

Wesley Potter, Treasurer, Hardin Northern Local Schools 

Mike Ruen, Treasurer/CFO, Hicksville Exempted Village Schools 

Minda Jones, Retired Teacher, Hicksville Exempted Village Schools 

Stephanie Karacson-Mazur, BOE member, Hicksville Exempted Village Schools 

Kent Seemann, Treasurer, Holgate Local Schools 

Jennifer Hedrick, Treasurer, Hopewell Loudon Local Schools 

Randy Drewyor, Treasurer/CFO, Huron City Schools 



 

 

Todd Phillipson, Superintendent, Jefferson County JVS 

Nicholas Langhals, Superintendent, Jennings Local Schools 

Jim Witt, Superintendent, Lake Local Schools 

Monica Leppelmeier, Treasurer, Lake Local Schools 

Chad Coffman, Superintendent, Lakota Local Schools 

Norm Elchert, Treasurer, Lakota Local Schools 

Greg Williamson, Superintendent, Leipsic Local Schools 

Deanna Reynolds-Griffin, Board Member, Lima City School 

Shelly Reiff, Treasurer, Lima City Schools 

Eric Germann, Board Member, Lincolnview Local Schools 

Jeffrey Snyder, Superintendent, Lincolnview Local Schools 

Troy Bowersock, Treasurer, Lincolnview Local Schools 

Rob Peterson, Superintendent, Madison Local Schools 

Diane Keegan, Treasurer, Margaretta Local Schools 

Edward Kurt, Superintendent, Margaretta Local Schools 

Paul Brotzki, Treasurer, Maumee City Schools 

Todd Cramer, Superintendent, Maumee City Schools 

Tony Fenstermaker, Superintendent, McComb Local Schools 

Kurt Wendel, Treasurer, Mercer County ESC 

Kevin Kimmel, Superintendent, Mid Ohio ESC 

JIm Wyse, Superintendent, Millcreek West Unity Local Schools 

Traci Thompson, Treasurer, Millcreek West Unity Local Schools 

Brenda Boeke, Superintendent, Minster Local Schools 

Kelsey Huesman, Teacher, Monroe Local Schools 



 

 

Gaylord Moore, Superintendent, Monroeville Local Schools 

Stephanie Hanna, Treasurer/CFO, Monroeville Local Schools 

Carla Rice, CFO/Treasurer, Montpelier Exempted Village Schools 

Mike Bostelman, Treasurer/CFO, Napoleon City Schools 

Jason Schrader, Superintendent, New Bremen Local Schools 

Steven Stewart, Treasurer, North Baltimore Local Schools 

William Hanak, Superintendent, North Central Local Schools 

Tod Hug, Executive Director, Northern Buckeye Education Council Northwest Ohio Computer 
Association 

Homer Hendricks, Chief Financial Officer/Treasurer, Northwest Ohio Educational Service Center 

Paula Abrecht, Board  member, Northwestern Local Schools 

Angel Adamski, Treasurer, Northwood Local Schools 

Jason Kozina, Superintendent, Northwood Local Schools 

George Fisk, Superintendent, Norwalk City Schools 

Joyce Dupont, Treasurer, Norwalk City Schools 

Laura Bryant, Superintendent, Old Fort Local Schools 

Thomas Siloy, Treasurer, Old Fort Local Schools 

Carol-Ann Molnar, OCS Board President, NW District OSBA President, Oregon City Schools 

Dean Sandwisch, Assistant Superintendent, Oregon City Schools 

Hal Gregory, Superintendent, Oregon City Schools 

Heather Miller, Board Member, Oregon City Schools 

Jane Fruth, Treasurer/CFO, Oregon City Schools 

Adam Koch, Superintendent, Otsego Local Schools 

Steve Carroll, Treasurer, Otsego Local Schools 



 

 

Kathy Fruchey, Treasurer, Ottawa Glandorf Local Schools 

Mary Lammers, Bus driver, Ottawa Glandorf Local Schools 

Robert Weber, Treasurer, Ottoville Local Schools 

Scott Mangas, Superintendent, Ottoville Local Schools 

Barbara Russell, Assistant Treasurer, Pandora Gilboa Local Schools 

Brad Deleruyelle, Treasurer / CFO, Pandora Gilboa Local Schools 

Carrie Herringshaw, Treasurer, Penta Career Center 

Edward Ewers, Superintendent, Penta Career Center 

Daniel Bowman, Treasurer, Perkins Local Schools 

Randall Conaway, Supervisor - Transportation Services, Perkins Local Schools 

Kelly Schooler, Superintendent, Perry Local Schools 

Mandy France, CFO/Treasurer, Perry Local Schools 

Brook Price, Assistant Superintendent, Perrysburg Exempted Village Schools 

Pam Harrington, CFO/Treasurer, Perrysburg Exempted Village Schools 

Tom Hosler, Superintendent, Perrysburg Exempted Village Schools 

Raymond Pohlman, President School Board, Perrysburg Schools 

Christopher Lee, Treasurer/CFO, Pettisville Local Schools 

John King, School Board Member, Pettisville Local Schools 

Kenneth Boyer, Superintendent, Pettisville Local Schools 

Stephen Switzer, Former Superintendent, Pettisville Local Schools 

Ted Haselman, Superintendent, Pike Delta York Local Schools 

Gregory Nickoli, Superintendent, Pioneer Career & Technology Center 

Dwayne Thompson, Superintendent, Piqua City Schools 

Bradley Turson, Superintendent, Plymouth Shiloh Local Schools 



 

 

Jeff Dornbusch, Treasurer, Port Clinton City Schools 

Pat Adkins, Treasurer, Port Clinton City Schools 

Robert Britton, Superintendent, Ridgedale Local Schools 

Melissa Pollom, Treasurer, Ridgemont Local Schools 

Sally Henrick, Superintendent, Ridgemont Local Schools 

Jeffrey Young, Superintendent, Riverdale Local Schools 

Tracy Hiller, Treasurer, Riverdale Local Schools 

Ronnie Fitchpatrick, Treasurer / CFO, Riverside Local Schools 

Dan Creps, Superintendent, Rossford Exempted Village Schools 

James Rossler, Treasurer/CFO, Rossford Exempted Village Schools 

Sharon Belkofer, Member, Rossford Exempted Village Schools 

Jeff Hall, Treasurer/CFO, Sandusky City Schools 

Maryha Murray, School Board president, Sandusky City Schools 

Laura Kagy, Superintendent, Seneca East Local Schools 

James Kanable, Superintendent, Shawnee Local Schools 

Mike Carpenter, Board Member, Shawnee Local Schools 

Brenda Core, Treasurer, Spencerville Local Schools 

Cindy Endsley, Superintendent, Spencerville Local Schools 

Everett Harris, Board President, Springfield Local Schools 

Matt Geha, Superintendent, Springfield Local Schools 

Paul Ryan Lockwood III, Treasurer/CFO, Springfield Local Schools 

Andrew Wilker, Treasurer, St Marys City Schools 

Bill Ruane, Superintendent, St Marys City Schools 

Chris Lake, Superintendent, Swanton Local Schools 



 

 

Christopher Lake, Superintendent, Swanton Local Schools 

Joyce Kinsman, CFO/Treasurer, Swanton Local Schools 

Lisa Shanks, Treasurer/CFO, Sylvania Schools 

Veronica Motley, Superintendent, Sylvania Schools 

James Grubbs, Superintendent, Tiffin City Schools 

Sharon Perry, Treasurer, Tiffin City Schools 

Victor Perez, Board President, Tiffin City Schools 

Ryan Stechschulte, Treasurer/CFO, Toledo Public Schools 

Jean Smith, Board President, Townsend Community Schools 

Nathan Lynch, Treasurer, Upper Sandusky Exempted Village Schools 

Craig Hurley, Superintendent, Upper Scioto Valley Schools 

Mark Bagley, Superintendent, Van Wert City Schools 

Alex Binger, Treasurer, Vanguard Sentinel Career Technical Center 

Laura Peters, Treasurer/CFO, Vantage Career Center 

Rick Turner, Superintendent, Vantage Career Center 

Angela Sparks, Treasurer/CFO, Wapakoneta City Schools 

Kadee Anstadt, Superintendent, Washington Local Schools 

Karen Mayfield, Board of Education Member, Washington Local Schools 

Melanie Garcia, School Board Member, Washington Local Schools 

Jill Shehorn, Transportation  Supervisor, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Amy Fisher, JFS Employee, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Dave Fleming, Treasurer, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Rick Stidham, Board member, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Sandra Griggs, Board President, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 



 

 

Stacia Radabaugh, School Board Member, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Troy Armstrong, Superintendent, Wauseon Exempted Village Schools 

Thomas Taylor, Superintendent, Western Buckeye ESC 

Cynthia Shoup, Treasurer, Willard City Schools 

Daniel Russomanno, Treasurer, Woodmore Local Schools 

 

 
 
 


